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Emergency Trip Report – March 6 through 14 

 

Although we just returned from mission on February 18th, this trip was necessitated by a 

number of factors.   

 

1. Mrs. Deiby Chipana, who was operated on in Cochabamba, is critical in her 

condition.   

2. We found ourselves without pacemaker leads of a certain kind (ventricular), 

uncovering weaknesses in our inventory control.  Without the proper leads, 

persons who have emergency needs cannot be helped and could die. 

3. The pacemaker programming machine at the Clinica Belga needed specialized 

equipment and software to be updated.  This was provided by one of the 

Medtronic reps who went on mission and needed to get to Cochabamba. 

4. The boxes that finally arrived at the conclusion of the mission needed to be dealt 

with. 

5. There needed to be a formal signing of equipment donation letters for the 

neurosurgery program and a formal handing over of the equipment. 

6. There are a number of personnel issues in Cochabamba that needed dealing with. 

7. It was opportune to meet with Christin while she was still in Bolivia. 

 

La Paz – The need to revamp the inventory control was addressed and our La Paz office 

will be in charge of a new web based system.  Christin is taking over responsibility for 

this very important aspect of the Pacemaker Program.  We used the 47 ventricular leads 

and 7 pacemakers brought to Bolivia to set up the beginnings of the new system.  We 

were presented a proposal for cardiological cooperation by pediatric interventionist Dr. 

Franz Freudenthal and his pediatric cardiologist wife, Alejandra.   

 

Cochabamba – I visited with Dra. Carmen Camargo, Deiby and her family.  She is still 

very weak and recovering from sepsis.  Her family wanted a written agreement that we 

would be willing to cover the costs of her medical care and the costs of her husband 

needing to stay home and care for the children.  The Hospital Cuschieri administration 

decided that we should put together a proposed document that would forestall the family 

presenting their own.  After review and changes, I signed the document.  I prayed with 

Daiby, who is currently in intermediate care, and the family.  If she survives, she will 

undergo a very serious operation either at the Gastronterologico Hospital or at the Clinica 

Belga.  We are providing $200 a month for the family until Daiby can resume her duties 

of caring for her children. 

  

One of the things I was charged with, is attempting to ascertain how many complications 

the other group that comes to the Cuschieri has on their trips.  They are an Italian surgical 

team that does about 30 operations when they come.  Apparently, they have not had 

complications.  On the other hand, we, in the last two years have had 2 serious 

complications and 8 others, in various degrees of seriousness.  Dra. Camargo was vaguer 

on how many complications the Bolivian surgeons who operate at the Cuschieri have. 
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The judgement of the surgeon taking charge of Deiby’s case (Dr. Beldecio) and Dra. 

Camargo, the case of Deiby has signs of what they see as malpractice.  Not being a 

medical person, my grasp of the situation is rather tenuous, but the following is what I 

understand.  1.  Dr. Mandip cut veins and connections to the liver that should not have 

been cut.  2.  The necessary surgeons were not called in to repair the damage in time.  In 

any case, in an operation done to drain the built up bile and clean the surgical area, Dr. 

Beldacio took pictures. 

 

The costs related to Deiby continue to mount.  It is currently at Feb. 25th, it was $4,256, 

with the major surgery to come, and recovery costs yet to be determined.  We probably 

need to think about either insurance or self-insurance.   

 

The committee the board has formed will be crucial in rethinking how we operate.  A 

further issue that needs to be addressed, one that  is perhaps more fundamental, has to do 

with the model of mission under which we have been operating.  For example, at the 

Cuschieri, we do not have counterparts that are consistent and always present.  When the 

Neurosurgery Program has operated, or the Cardiology team worked, it was hand in hand 

with their counterparts on the patients who belong to the Bolivian counterparts.  In order 

to move into this different way of functioning, I believe we would have to do 

specialization teams in a different hospital setting than the Cuschieri.  On the other hand, 

the Italians seem to be able to operate effectively, but our mission model fits a 

“counterpart” partnership better.  There is much more that needs to be said and thought 

through and I would welcome having that conversation with the subcommittee of the 

board dealing with this. 

 

On a happier note, we had a formal signing of the agreement related to the donated 

endoscope at the Hospital Viedma.  The head of the hospital and the neurosurgeons 

attended, as well as the person charged with tracking equipment.  It was a very gratifying 

to see their gratitude and excitement with the new equipment. 

 

The personnel issues in Cochabamba were moved forward and the Medtronic 

reprogramming equipment and software were delivered.  Christin and I met on a number 

of programmatic issues related to the pacemaker program (she will slowly be taking this 

over) as well as the children’s vision program.  I also met with Jose Choque about some 

recent orders for the cooperatives and picked up 24 polo shirts. 

 

Santa Cruz – We signed equipment donation agreements and formally delivered two 

craniotomy drills, one to the Hospital Japones and the other to Hospital San Juan de Dios.  

The Hospital Japones had a television station present for the formal handing over of the 

Anspach drill and was much more organized.  It has become very focused and more open 

to international cooperation.   

 

I sorted through the boxes and had the medications given to the Hospital San Juan de 

Dios through Sister Carmelina.  I believe we should keep the boxes that have the surgical 

supplies as back-ups in case anything happens to our boxes.  There are two boxes of 

anesthetics and other anesthesia supplies that need some decisions.  There is Halothane 
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and Demerol, etc. in one of the boxes.  Because of the humidity and heat in Santa Cruz, I 

have asked that the room in our offices where these things will be kept get an air 

conditioner.  There are two St. Jude pacemaker programming machines in our offices, left 

by our cardiology team.  One is broken and the other works.  There is a great need to 

have pacemaker clinics that adjust the voltage and other parameters on the pacemakers 

once they are implanted.  We need to work with the local St. Jude representative and our 

pacemaker representative missioners to train cardiologists at both the Hospital San Juan 

de Dios and the Hospital Japones to have clinic days when pacemakers can be 

recalibrated.  If this is done, not only will be patient be much better served, but the life of 

the pacemaker can be extended a number of years. 

 

There were many other developments and conversations that I will not bore you with.  It 

is clear, that it is important for me to spend more time in Bolivia, either after or before a 

mission trip or between them.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


